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    Meeting Minutes


[bookmark: _Hlk507166293]Date: March 7th, 2018
Location: 421 SW 6th Avenue, Suite 500 Portland, OR
[bookmark: _Hlk503276054]Commission Attendees: Sonia Marie Leikam, Adam Murray Millon, Daniel Franco Nuñez, Rhodes Perry, Josue Ramirez, Jon Shadel, Michele Wilson, Brandie DelaHoz, Chris Wallace Caldwell
Excused: All Commissioners Present
OEHR Staff: Tatiana Elejalde, Elizabeth Abualajin, Koffi Dessou, Mandi Hood
Portland Police Bureau: Portland Police Chief – Chief Danielle Outlaw, Lieutenant Chuck Lovell, Captain Mike Krantz

Welcome & Gathering
· Welcome & Attendance
· Rhodes Perry will be co-facilitating 

Approval of Minutes
Motion: Adam Murray Millon moves to accept the 2/7/18 meeting Minutes with amendments 
Second: Sonia Marie Leikam
Pass / Fail: Pass

Approval of Agenda
Motion: Michele Wilson moves to accept the 3/7/18 meeting Agenda with amendments 
Second: Daniel Franco Nuñez
Pass/Fail: Pass

OEHR’S Interim Director Report
Lead by Koffi Dessou
· K. Dessou expressed the bureau’s objectives this month; OEHR is deeply involved in the city budget exercise for the fiscal year 2018-2019
· City of Portland expects OEHR to advise citywide bureaus on allocation of resources; OEHR created a budget assessment tool used by citywide bureaus
· K. Dessou will be sitting in the budget council meetings and making recommendations 
· The OEHR budget cut presentation will be held on March 27th, 2018 from 11:00 a.m. to 11:15 a.m. in Portland City Hall
· K. Dessou expressed that the Human Rights Commission is playing a large role in reminding the bureaus through the OEHR of including human rights in their decision making
· OEHR proposed a 5% budget cut as stated by Judith Mowry, OEHR manager, during the February commission meeting
· Final budget cut decisions for the fiscal year 2018-2019 will be made in May 2018

PPB Chief Outlaw Introduction & Discussion w/HRC
Lead by HRC Commissioners and Portland Police Bureau, Chief Outlaw
· Tatiana Elejalde thanked Chief Outlaw for being the first PPB Chief to come and address the Human Rights Commission 
· Chief Outlaw thanked the HRC for the invitation to address their commission and stated that the work of the HRC is important to the City
· During this meeting, each commissioner discussed a specific question and topic with Chief Outlaw
· Chief Outlaw provided detailed answers for each question and topic addressed by the HRC Commissioners 
Summary of Questions and Answers 
1) Houseless community downtown: Increasing criminalization of houseless population as related to the PPB enforcement/ City policies:
Chief Outlaw clarified that there is not one answer for this question it is a complicated issue. In the short term, Chief Outlaw stated that the PPB will boost visibility downtown.  However, with that initiative, Chief Outlaw spoke of several outcomes that happen when the houseless population engage with law enforcement. Along with visibility, PPB is cognizant of not criminalizing the community as they are not receiving the services that they need. In the long term, there needs to be a larger and meaningful discussion between the stakeholders in government centering on the root cause of houselessness. For the present, Chief Outlaw stated that the PPB will enforce where is needed. Chief Outlaw stated that houselessness is a public issue not a PPB issue. 
2) Rise of violence against Trans Women of Color: Recent deaths of Trans Women of Color in Portland:
Chief Outlaw spoke to her work with the LGBTQ community in Oakland, CA. Outlaw believes that Portland needs to have a larger discussion and dialogue on this issue.  There is an initiative and partnership that PPB and businesses are working to create a decal for safe places and businesses in downtown Portland. These safe spaces would allow people in trouble to go in and report inside the business. This would cause a rise in reporting that would need to be handled within PPB; Seattle had a pilot program. The Trans community could benefit from this program and others in the works to encourage engagement with the community and foster trust with the PPB. 
3) School-to-Prison pipeline/ The role of Resource Officers in schools:
Chief Outlaw referenced personal experience as being both a mother to two young African-American adult males and her occupation as a police officer. There are 18,000 police agencies in this country and the policies and trainings are not consistent across the board. Chief Outlaw stated that there is a need at times to have school officers to present to protect children. However, there needs to be accountability in tracking and consistent dialogue/clear understanding and expectations from the school system. The protocol and mechanisms must be clear and in place within the school system to deal with students before police are involved. The main role of school resource officers need to have a good relationship and trust with the students to be there to safely protect them.  
4) Retention in Hiring: Ensuring that adversity in Advanced Academy does not affect Diversity within Officer Retention: 
	Chief Outlaw discussed the upcoming class and the importance of internal support for new Police Officers to ensure diversity retention within the PPB. Outlaw proposed two ideas for retention of Officers. First, the PPB must introduce the celebration of Diversity within the Police Bureau culture, and normalizing it throughout the year vs. a monthly celebration or event. Secondly, the leaders within the organization must not just appoint diverse leaders but also work to support them. This happens through mentoring and providing all the resources needed for success in their position. 
5) Portland’s Sanctuary Status and Immigration Customs Enforcement (ICE): Explanation of PPB policy and conversations within the Bureau concerning the increase of ICE Raids:
Chief Outlaw spoke to Portland’s status as a Sanctuary City and what that means as far as what the PPB can enforce or is prohibited from enforcing. This status puts Portland at risk of losing Federal funding and grants, however, Chief Outlaw stated that the statement being made by Portland is a profound one which they will uphold. The PPB is explicitly not allowed to enforce immigration. Captain Mike Krantz discussed the signing of directive 81010, a policy that Outlaw put into place which spells out the expectations of PPB officers. This policy states that there are very strict restrictions on Officers which do not allow them to cooperate in any way with ICE agents on criminal arrests, enforcement, immigration requests, information sharing of any kind on any member of the public with which the PPB interacts. Captain Mike Krantz also specified that there is a complete process to investigate and hold members accountable to the set standard.   
6) Racial profiling by PPB/ How is the Stop Data used by to keep each community safe and how to police in the most equitable manner possible? 
Chief Outlaw’s described her experience and policing as coming from a place where Stop Data analysis was and is currently robust. Outlaw specified that Stop data is used to identify disparities, however, it does not always provide all the answers needed. Stop Data provides a better understanding of the past and examples for what to do in the future. Chief Outlaw discussed the importance of using having equitable crime strategies within the PPB to both decrease crime and not leave a large footprint in the middle of communities. The PPB needs to work equitably and positively with communities rather than against them, asking what they know versus over policing the Community and alienating them. Lastly, Chief Outlaw stated that it is important to release the Stop Data information and have meaningful dialogue with the community to provide a feedback loop for the data. Even if there aren’t answers from the collected data, Outlaw stated the importance of the police bureau analyzing the information itself for introspection. 
7) Follow up to previous question: Stop Data collection on Mental Health status and Race/ Potential for Officer Bias:
[bookmark: _GoBack]The use of the wording “perceived mental health status” and “perceived race” are questions asked on the Stop Data Form. by the HRC and why that wording is used. Chief Outlaw answered that the same question has been addressed within the PPB and the reason is that police officers are not working always with concrete answers, they use the information available at the time. The word “perceived” is there in the first base to provide frame of context and track the bias as there is inherent bias in perception. Tracking biases provides opportunity to address and train officers.  Secondly, making sure that the communication of information shared with the Public includes an explanation that the information is not a hard definite and is subjective. Chief Outlaw mentioned that if the captured information includes bias, then this information is used and not overlooked.  Lt. Chuck Lovell mentioned that the PPB is rolling out an implicit bias piece in their upcoming in-service. Lt. Lovell stated that the PPB is currently discussing the personal lenses that each officer brings to their jobs and how does that affect their work. 
· As a final note, Chief Outlaw addressed the HRC and asked for them as a body to continue to challenge and pushback. Encouraged continued engagement with the HRC and asked them to bring their perspective. Outlaw suggested a rotation of engagement for the future; plans to have dialogue with the HRC Commission when the PPB are developing new policies to provide perspective. 

Public Comment
Rev. Dianne Dulin – Minister of Unit. Church of Christ, Palestine-Israel Network, Occupation-Free Portland 
Esther Nelson – Concerned Citizen, unidentified
Rev. Cecil Precod – Minister of Faithful Nation/ United Church of Christ
Rev. Catherine Alder – United Church of Christ, Occupation-Free Portland, Palestine-Israel Network  
Cody Urban – Human Rights Organizer, Occupation- Free Portland 
Olivia Katbi-Smith – Occupation- Free Portland, Democratic Socialists of America
Jennifer Kemp – Jewish Voice for Peace, Occupation-Free Portland	
Marcia Sims- Catholic Sister
Carol Lansman – Jewish Voice for Peace, Occupation-Free Portland 

· [bookmark: _Hlk509909178]The listed community members came to request the HRC to write a letter asking City Council to issue a statement condemning the Israel Anti-Boycott Act (s. 720) in support of their 1st amendment rights 
· The community members addressed the commission separately and in the listed order above

Wesley Guy – Current Portland State University student, Aspiring high school English teacher	
· W. Guy is listening in for a class at Portland State University and thanked the HRC for the opportunity to see a meeting 

Kevin Leffler & Chelsea Whipple – The Portland Resistance 
· Kevin Leffler came and spoke about political inconsistencies within the City of Portland including racism and racially motivated criminal justice violations
· A copy of their Criminal Justice Reform Platform was provided to the Human Rights Commissioners for review and recited by K. Leffler during his public comment  

Program Coordinator Report
Lead by Tatiana Elejalde
· Tatiana Elejalde updated the group on the Citywide Boards & Commissions Resolution No. 37328 (Nov. 8, 2017)
· HRC Retreat: The retreat must be put on hold until further notice and deliverables within the HRC/OEHR have been achieved
· T. Elejalde recommends the HRC discusses priority setting for the retreat at a full body meeting to examine the main objectives of the retreat and address them in the existing system.
· Filing HRC Vacancies: T. Elejalde recommends filling vacant seats to be prioritized due to the process requiring significant coordination
· Letter Writing Process: T. Elejalde advises the commission for efficiency in process and the expectations of letter writing for the HRC Commission 
· Capacity Building:  Letting Community Leadership programs and other programs know of the Vacancies within HRC helps create a more diverse 
· Steering Committee meetings: Steering meeting are moved to the 3rd Friday of the month, Bridge room, 1-2:30 p.m.
· Some OEHR staff include T. Elejalde will be attending the GARE Conference, Government Alliance on Race and Equity, in April 2018

Steering Committee Report
· The Human Rights Commissioners voted on the following motions which were decided upon in Steering Committee:
1. Israel Anti-Boycott Act Motion
· Discussion: The HRC discussed the motion as decided upon in Steering, the decision process and reasons for abstention as well as the amount of public request for support 
Motion: Rhodes Perry moves to abstain from issuing a recommendation for the City Council to oppose the Israel Anti-Boycott Act given that this matter is international in scope and outside of the scope of our local purview
2nd: Michele Wilson
Opposed: Adam Murray Millon, Jon Shadel
Abstained: Daniel Franco Nuñez
Pass/Fail: Pass
2. Freedom From Religion Foundation Motion
Motion: Rhodes Perry moves to support updating the city’s definition of religion to include atheism, agnosticism and non-belief and “assure protection against discrimination to atheists, agnostics, and non-believers in Portland”  
2nd: Brandie DelaHoz 
Pass/Fail: See following discussion. 
· Discussion: The HRC discussed the motion and its wording, the process of deciding the legal framework and discussing this motion with Commissioner Fritz’s office; Brandie DelaHoz amended wording
Motion: Brandie DelaHoz moves to amend the initial motion by only using the HRC’s wording to state: “This is a motion to support updating the city’s definition of religion to include atheism, agnosticism and non-belief in order to protect against discrimination.”
2nd: Jon Shadel
Pass/Fail: Pass
Motion: Rhodes Perry moves to support updating the city’s definition of religion to include atheism, agnosticism and non-belief in order to protect against discrimination
2nd: Chris Wallace
Abstain: Adam Murray Millon
Pass/Fail: Pass
Discuss “Houselessness” Language
· Courtney Shannon made a request at the February 2018 meeting during public comment  requesting the HRC as a body to include people who are houseless in all HRC work
· The HRC discussed the possibility of recommending “Houselessness” as a protected class for City policy; T. Elejalde recommended the City Attorney’s office and Danielle Brooks (OEHR) as potential resources 
· The HRC is planning to focus on the Houseless community in their upcoming April Community meeting 
· The HRC will look further into city policy and following research will discuss at the upcoming April meeting 
Discuss April HRC meeting held in community
· The HRC will be holding its first community quarterly meeting for 2018 at the East Portland Community Center, on 4/4/18 from 4:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.
· Issue Area of Focus: HRC will reach out and invite the houseless community and organizations who are stakeholders in an effort to greater understand the issues faced by the communities
· Houselessness and the struggles faced by their community is a very visible human rights issue within Portland; the HRC discussed the unique opportunity to work and assist the houseless community through the Commission 
· The Portland Housing Bureau will be celebrating the City of Portland Fair Housing Act’s 50th Anniversary on 4/11/18; OEHR is supporting the event
· Mayor Wheeler will announce April as Fair Housing Month at this event
PCCEP Report: Portland Committee on Community-Engaged Policing
Lead by Mandi Hood, Program Manager for PCCEP 
· PCCEP is a community advisory board that is being created as part of a settlement agreement between the City of Portland and the Department of Justice
· Mandi Hood explained how PCCEP is pursuing two current projects:
· There is a request for proposal (RFP) to hire facilitator to join the committee
· M. Hood asked HRC for members to join the evaluation committee of the members and clarified the obligations/schedule and qualifications 
· City Council passed a plan to create PCCEP in August 2017 with a 5 person advisory board that refers to and advises Mayor Wheeler for selection of PCCEP members (9-11 members)
· Mayor Wheeler decided to have a different selection process for PCCEP that does not include HRC directly as had been done in the past
· The HRC and M. Hood discussed the HRC involvement in the future/ who will be on the advisory board for PCCEP selection
Commissioner Jon Shadel Resignation
· T. Elejalde read a letter of appreciation from the OEHR/HRC in thanks of Jon Shadel’s time and accomplishments within the HRC
· A letter of resignation was submitted in February 2018 and this is J. Shadel’s last HRC meeting
New Business 
· Steering Committee will meet on 3/16/18
· Portland United Against Hate (PUAH) will be having a number of events in March 2018 
· The information for the upcoming quarterly community meeting at the East Portland Community Center is listed below:
· Date: April 4, 2018 
· Time: 4:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.
· Location: East Portland Community Center, 740 SE 106th Ave, Portland, OR 97216
· Room: Multi-Purpose room #3
· Parking: Parking is available at the community center entrance off 106th Ave (extra parking is available at Floyd Light Middle School next to the EPCC) 
Meeting Adjourned at 7:20 p.m.
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